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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held August 06, 2013 
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 
Call to Order/Welcome:

Vice Chairman Baker called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 
Approval of Minutes:
A motion was presented and seconded to approve the minutes from the June 04, 2013 Full Commission meeting. 
The motion carried unanimously and the minutes were approved.
Discussion and Action Items:
Presentation by Equi-Roll Transport – Manure Handler for Horses
Commissioner Horeis had called Program Administrator, Larry Towle in June requesting this presentation because there has not been a lot done involving the smaller horse farms; the larger farms have access to manure structures and other formal structures that aren’t available to the smaller farms. 
Commissioner Horeis commented that there are numerous operations with a few acres and three or four horses; it is hard to imagine what they are doing with their manure because they don’t have ground to spread it on. He added that in 2004 (the date of the last survey), there were 13,000 horses in the state which contributed about $280,000 to the economy. He had been reading a magazine dealing with the equine industry and saw an advertisement for this company and contacted Mick Power, representing Equi-Roll Transport and asked him to give a short presentation to the Commission. 
Mick Power stated that he established Equi-Roll Transport in 2003 with the primary motive to service residential horse farms, and most of their customers have fewer than five horses although they do have a few clients with more than five horses. Equi-Roll Transport is a family owned business comprised of Mick, his brother, and his wife. They currently serve about 120 customers in Pennsylvania, Maryland, New Jersey, and a few in Delaware. They offer 7 cubic yard containers – 10 feet long by 6-1/2 feet wide, 4 feet tall; the back opens like a door so that the container is accessible with a wheelbarrow. Equi-Roll Transport places the container on the property of the customer and the customer fills it and calls Equi-Roll as needed for pickup. Some of the larger clients are on a scheduled pickup, but it is really at the client’s discretion. Of his 120 clients, about 50% are two horse farms and on average it takes approximately two months to fill a container of this size. There is a monthly rental fee of $75 per container; pickup fees are based upon the amount of distance traveled. Customers in the northern end of the state would see a pickup fee of roughly $120; the maximum they would charge for southern areas of the state would be about $200. Farms in Dover would see a pickup fee of approximately $150 to $175. Equi-Roll Transport has operated without a price increase for about the last five to six years; the only fluctuation in price he foresees would be the price of fuel; if fuel spikes, they would put a $5 temporary fuel surcharge in place until the price of fuel recedes. He looks for composting facilities; most of his clients use a wood-based bedding and the acidity of horse manure combined with wood-based bedding is tremendous for composting facilities. Most of his Pennsylvania clients have wind rows where they will keep their ropes, leads, etc. They take his compost and put it on top of the wind rows which expedites the compost process significantly. Horse manure and the bedding can be composted by themselves, but it takes a very long time; this is expedited by other biodegradables at a composting facility. The process is that Equi-Roll Transport provides the farm a fresh, clean container and establishes a day of the week that they will return to the area for pickups. Mr. Power concluded that this is his only business and that he takes its impact on the environment very seriously; adding that when composted correctly, it’s an asset to any composting facility. He sees a need for his service in Delaware, primarily in New Castle County where there is a large concentration of residential horse farms.
Commissioner Horeis commented that there is a large composting facility outside of Camden, Davidson’s, which might be an outlet for Equi-Roll for anything picked up in this area. Mr. Power explained that these facilities, along with local nurseries, are the lynch pin for his operation. He added that in order to make his operation work in Delaware, he would have to establish several dump sites; one just wouldn’t be enough. He said that poultry operations can use his product in a variety of ways; for example, some in Pennsylvania will take some of the cleaner pine shavings and use it for bedding in their chicken houses. Others will use it to help compose poultry mortalities.
Administrator Towle commented that most of their vehicles are single-container vehicles. Mr. Power responded that this is the reason for a good relationship with local dump sites, and why there is the need to establish a day that he will be in the area. The way he expects his operation to work would be to bring the clean container to a farm and pick up the filled container, bring that container to the composting facility and pick up a clean container and so on. 

He added that he also offers clean bedding to his customers, and they do discount their service if bedding is delivered at the time of pickup. Vice Chairman Baker offered that he knows a lot of horsemen and he could forward contact information to them.

Commissioner Sterling inquired about whether or not the composting facilities pay Equi-Roll or whether Equi-Roll pays the composter. Mr. Power explained that generally he does not pay the facility; he drops it off for free, he is very rarely charged to drop it off. He added that if it makes more sense to pay a facility ten dollars to dump a load versus excess mileage, he will pay the facility the ten dollars. 
Equi-Roll does have a customer in Delaware, Ms. Rolands in Harrington; a two-horse farm across from the Delaware State Fairgrounds. He explained that she is a unique case in that she screens her manure and only puts what needs to be in the can, in the can. She only requires pickups two or three times a year. He added that he has about a dozen customers in the Landenberg area; about 40% of his customers are in the northern Delaware, southern New Jersey area.
Update to Relocation to Mushroom Industry 
Program Administrator, Larry Towle provided a summary:

In June, he talked about a pilot project involving transporting litter to the mushroom industry. He referenced a chart at the bottom of the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). If you take the tons into the dollars paid, it does come out on the high end of what the allowable limit is; it’s about $16 per ton to move it. If you compare the tonnage moved in the past two months, it’s almost what they moved for all of last year. This has been a successful project so far and there haven’t been any claims that have been at $18 per ton. He wants to keep this going until September and reevaluate at that point.
He spoke with Norm Astel, who handles the cost share for nutrient relocation (Maryland). They match the poultry industry dollars with their dollars; they have $357,000 in State funding and $357,000 in Poultry Company funding that they use for relocating poultry litter. But he then added that since Allen’s doesn’t contribute anymore, they only have $305,000 of poultry money; so that reduces the amount of funding by $100,000. Maryland has stopped taking applications to relocate poultry litter because all of their funding is committed; but they expect to reopen applications in November when they will have more money to relocate more manure. He has enlisted Jessica to talk with her friends to sort through this information for more realistic data. 

For Delaware, transporting to the mushroom facilities is moving the material out of the Inland Bays, out of the Chesapeake Bay, up into a different watershed which benefits the State when they go into their Watershed Implementation Plan (WIP) goals; to meet TMDLs (Delaware is the largest acreage percentage in those numbers, so they have been asked to make the largest benefit to it). He thinks this program will have a good outcome although he doesn’t know if it will reach the 2011 amount of 12,000 tons.  Commissioner Adkins commented that he is interested in knowing whether Delaware transports more manure when Maryland runs out of funding, and less in say, November, when Maryland will again be accepting applications for transport. Administrator Towle responded that currently, both states are capped at $18 per ton for relocation of manure; Maryland could go to $20 per ton, but it is unexpected. 

Secretary Kee asked Jessica what prompted her desire to check up on Maryland. Jessica responded that she was talking with Don Moore and he said that Maryland doesn’t have any transport money. She was surprised at that because during a Commission meeting, they were trying to match what Maryland had to move manure; and that’s where it all started. Secretary Kee commented that it was being competitive. He offered that there are some other people that can be called to help them figure out the numbers. He added that he is encouraged by the chart on the back of the Administrator’s Report. 
Administrator’s Report: 
Program Administrator Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).
He stated that an additional $55,400 has been allocated to the Cover Crop Program that would otherwise not be utilized by relocation or planning; this funding will be split between Kent and Sussex Counties. 

Based on a 12-year relationship, he moved the payment to University of Delaware to one annual payment at the beginning of the fiscal year, which should do away with some of the end of year fiscal headaches. 

He explained the remainder of the report.

He noted that the Department has been writing responses to the EPA with regard to CAFO permits, to ensure that they are reflected in the permits. He added that the scheduled meeting with EPA will not occur, but he is hopeful that within the next week, there will be formal resolution to all of the written comments, and they can move forward in issuing CAFO permits. 

In the database, 439 represents those that have applied for CAFO permits. He commented that if you read the regulations as a regulator, all 439 require a permit; however, if you read the regulations as a grower who doesn’t think there is a discharge, he may choose not to get a permit. Taking the word ‘proposed’ out of the regulations puts the onus on EPA to prove that a discharge has occurred before they can regulate it. The 36 inactives have chosen not to get a permit, and those numbers are likely to increase because it is a grower decision. Secretary Kee said that he has been on some of these farms and when walking around with them they explain that they have water control structures and other things; they have a point. It’s a grey area, but it’s not a grey area if you believe what you believe; and these particular ones are showing that they are good stewards. They are saying…where’s the discharge? It’s a case by case…having said that, there are probably some that say they don’t have a discharge but they do. 
Administrator Towle shared that there is a case in West Virginia where the grower is suing EPA. EPA had fined this grower for not having a permit. EPA backed out of the case so it dropped, and the grower turned around and is now suing EPA. The outcome of this case may give some clarity because they were suing over dust and feathers. If you are an environmentalist, anything that isn’t supposed to be in the water is a pollutant. Bob Coleman stated that the real issue there in that particular case is that the Plaintiff is stating that any runoff from the production area is covered by the Agricultural Stormwater Exemption, just like cropland is. Commissioner Blessing offered that it’s a valid point because when EPA representatives visited Delaware, there were some tactics used that persuaded a lot of people to go ahead with the NOIs (Notices of Intent). And with the court cases that have come to light in the last year, there is some rethinking of the issues. He added that with the Federal courts deciding the way that they have, he thinks there is a lot of hesitation and thought process going on with those that originally signed up. It does require careful scrutiny from a producer standpoint. 
Commissioner Bason commented that when you look at the reporting requirements for the CAFO permit, it’s huge, and it’s understandable that one would want to be careful with that decision. These types of discussions are helpful because producers call and want to know what’s involved with the permitting process. People don’t understand these fine details in the regulations and they don’t understand how encompassing the CAFO regulations are. Commissioner Blessing added that it’s the money involved when you have the annual audit and there’s areas they recommend to correct; that’s dollars that that producer has to come up with to try to correct it. And the speed in which those corrections are done lends itself a lot to the people that are doing the audit and the EPA; how fast they want it, and how much money do they feel is needed. From an economic standpoint, for what the returns are for that operation; that’s a whole other thing. You are guaranteed that someone is going to be coming every year; that’s a given. Being from the production end of things; that’s a concern. 
Vice Chairman Baker cautioned the Commissioners that he’s always been asked by many people what he thinks they should do, and he doesn’t have an opinion on what they should do; he gives them both sides of the equation. It’s a decision they have to make for themselves; Commissioners don’t want to put themselves in the position where they are a liability down the road.
Administrator Towle shared that the Environmental Stewardship Award comes up in January and the poultry industry has been the focus for the last three years. He asked if the Commissioners want to expand, or change this year’s award to a different industry. Vice Chairman Baker offered that you would be settings precedent for future years, sliding awards… from poultry, to dairy, to horses, etc. Administrator Towle thought that would be good. Secretary Kee asked why it has to be limited to one sector. Vice Chairman Baker responded that it’s because the poultry integrators all sponsor the nominees. Bob Coleman shared that it does come from the integrators but there have been years in the past when other professional agricultural entities also put in for the award. He added that in the past, crop farmers had been nominated, and that one year a Public Service Award was given to the Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control (DNREC). Secretary Kee asked for clarity and just what is on the award and who actually sponsors it. Administrator Towle responded that the Nutrient Management Commission gives the award but that the poultry industry has been contributors to the funds to cover the cost of the award; they are buying the plaques and paying the cash awards. Bob Coleman added that the winner receives $2,000; and $500 to each runner up. This past year, there was one winner and three runners-up; which represented the four poultry companies. General discussion clarified that the nominees are nominated by the poultry companies; an agricultural/environmental group inspects the operation of each of the nominees and chooses the winner. Commissioner Bason suggested adding or modifying a category for those farms that have some really innovative approaches to meeting their CAFO permits or controlling nutrients on their farm. Bob Coleman responded that it’s already part of the award parameters; in fact, this past year each of the four nominees had done something unique to foster innovation. Commissioner Hill said that if the poultry companies are providing the award, the Commission should ensure that they still want to fund it if the recipient is not a poultry grower. She feels there needs to be clarification to the donors. Secretary Kee thinks it is really neat that each of the poultry companies identifies which of their growers are the elite; and he doesn’t think the Commission should interfere with that because that’s pretty unique. On the other hand, there may be a crop farmer; an orchardist; a nurseryman; or a golf course…and maybe the Commission or the Department could sponsor a plaque and come up with some money to recognize somebody else. It doesn’t have to be decided tonight, but he asked the Commission to think about it. He added that it may put an extra burden on the judging panel because now you have a crop farmer, a nursery, and a golf course in this broad category…how do you figure that one out? Commissioner Hill added that it may be difficult to identify them because with the poultry growers, you have a process in place. Administrator Towle offered that they have been identifying others at the Corn and Soybean Day during Ag Week. If they went outside of the industry to a golf course, or nursery; identify them at their State Association meeting. He thinks that would be appropriate. Secretary Kee agreed with Commissioner Hill’s point…where do the nominations bubble up from in those other categories. Vice Chairman Baker responded that he thinks those nominations should come from the Associations of those other industries. Communication would go out to these other groups that the Commission is going to help sponsor an award, and they would have to identify their nominees. Secretary Kee suggested that the Nutrient Management Program staff think about it and come back before the Commission at the next meeting for further discussion. Administrator Towle agreed. 
Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be September 03, 2013 at 7:00 pm. 
Adjournment:
Vice Chairman Baker adjourned the meeting at 07:56 pm. 
Approved,

D. Baker, Vice Chairman
Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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